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An enchanting exploration 
of rural Southern culture

In his presentation, Bill Ferris
discussed the blues musicians of the
Delta, both famous and lesser
known. He was introduced by interim
Dean Terri Rhodes, who also
highlighted initiatives in the College
of Arts and Sciences.

By Pete Andrews
Our first meeting of 2019-2020 on  Sept. 12 featured a
memorable slide and video presentation by Bill  Ferris, the Joel
R. Williamson Eminent Professor of History emeritus and a
pre-eminent folklorist of the American South.
Over more than half a century he has documented the lives,
memories and music of African-American communities across
the rural South: in particular, blues musicians of the
Mississippi Delta such as Shelby Brown (“Papa Jazz”), musician
and sculptor James “Son Ford” Thomas and blues legend B.B.
King.
Bill grew up on a farm in Mississippi, and from an early age he
was inspired by the African proverb that “when a person dies, a
library burns to the ground.” This ignited a lifelong passion for
documenting ordinary people’s memories and lived
experiences, both orally and through photographs and video. As
early as the 1950s and ’60s, when it was still dangerous for a
white person to associate with communities of color in the
South, he was able to get to know many African-Americans and
document their lives and musical traditions, from music
performed on a single string of baling wire to secret fife and
drum groups, work chants in Mississippi’s notorious Parchman
State Penitentiary and eventually some of the best-known (and
many lesser-known) blues performers.
Bill has authored 10 books and 15 recordings, and recently won
two Grammy awards for a box set distilling his life’s work (view
story in the University Gazette) those interested can also access
his MOOC course on “The American South: Its Stories, Music,
and Art.” Bill offered particularly enthusiastic praise for the
UNC Library’s exceptional collection of materials on the
American South and urged colleagues to document their own
lives and family histories, and share them with the library.
Bill’s talk was introduced by Terri Rhodes, interim dean of the
College of Arts and Sciences, who took the opportunity to
welcome the value that retired faculty add to the university and
to highlight several new initiatives underway in the college: in
particular the new General Education curriculum (“Ideas in
Action,”); an initiative on Race, Memory and Reimagining the
Public University (“The Reckoning”,); and an initiative on
“Countering Hate: Overcoming Fear of Differences.”

The President's Letter 

A year for staying involved
As another academic year begins, we reflect on the past year
and the leadership of Pat Pukkila, who left us all too suddenly.
One of Pat’s themes during her year as president was
engagement in discussion and dialogue, and this is a theme we
certainly hope to continue during the coming year. The Retired
Faculty Association is here to serve you. So if in the coming year
there are issues, concerns, questions, ideas you have regarding
RFA, please don’t hesitate to let us know.
Remember, if you haven’t renewed your RFA Membership … or
if you haven’t yet joined, now is the time! Click here to renew
your membership or click here to become a new member.
The year has gotten off to a busy start with the Campus
Community Forum summarized below in this newsletter.
Although proposed changes don’t appear to affect retired
faculty on Medicare with United Health Care Advantage
coverage, we cannot be complacent about the real problems
facing the health care system in the
future. Keep informed and be active in
letting leaders in the state know your
concerns when they arise.
Our first general meeting of RFA got off
to a great start with Grammy award
winner Bill Ferris. As retired faculty, it’s
important to celebrate not only our
career but our continuing
accomplishments. Let us know about
your current activities and
accomplishments so they can be shared
with others who may not otherwise be aware.
There are numbers of opportunities to be involved with the
University community after retirement … and a new
opportunity has just appeared an ongoing project of the UNC
Partnerships in Aging program
(https://partnershipsinaging.unc.edu/), also known as PIAP.
PIAP’s mission is to engage campus and community in a new
narrative of aging, which has led to partnerships connecting
students with mentors who are engaged and active in later life.
Other opportunities involve participation in the
Durham/Chapel Hill Torch Club, one of 66 chapters of the
International Association of Torch Clubs (IATC)
(https://www.torch.org/). Torch is an association of
professionals from academia, business, nonprofit and
government backgrounds who meet in a collegial setting to
stimulate intellectual and social associations and to build
friendships. For further information contact Rod Gerwe, past
president of Torch, r.gerwe2@frontier.com.
Our next RFA general meeting is Nov. 14 from noon to 2 p.m.
with the new vice provost for digital and lifelong learning, Todd
Nicolet. More details to follow closer to the date. Hope to see
you then!

                                                  — Donna Falvo

How was it when
you retired?
Committee
seeking input
for a new guide
By Marila  Cordeiro-Stone
Work is under way on a new
and comprehensive guide to
faculty retirement,  and the
Retired Faculty Association is
actively involved in its
drafting. Input is being
sought from RFA members.
The new guide, which should
also include a timeline and
procedures to be followed
toward retirement, was the
focus of a meeting on Friday,
Sept. 13, attended by an
advisory committee of retired
faculty and representatives of
the Provost’s Office and the
Office of Human Resources at
the University of North
Carolina at Chapel Hill.
The advisory committee
includes the RFA president,
Donna Falvo, and a group of
retired faculty who
participated in seminars
sponsored by the Institute of
Arts and Humanities in
coordination with the RFA.
Seminar participants had
reported significant
differences in the quality of
information and the guidance
received by faculty retiring
from different sectors of the
University. Those differences
were brought to the attention
of Executive Vice Provost
Ron Strauss and
administrators from the
Office of Academic 

 

Personnel. Members of the
advisory committee were
invited to  share major faculty
concerns with the retirement
process and offer suggestions
for the content and
organization of a new faculty
guide.The administrators at
the meeting pledged to put
together the first draft of a
new faculty guide and to
share it with the advisory 
committee by December.
Early in 2020, the same
administrators will meet
again with the committee to
discuss our review of this first
draft and potential
suggestions for further
improvements.
We would like your help.
Please share your experiences
with the retirement process
and offer your perspectives
on how UNC-Chapel Hill
administrators can best
communicate to the faculty
what they might expect on
their journey from hiring to
retirement and the actions
they must take at every major
transition in their careers.
You can send your thoughts
via email
(dfalvo@email.unc.edu) or in
a letter addressed to Retired
Faculty Association, The
William C. and Ida Friday
Center, Campus Box 1020,
Chapel Hill, NC 27599-1020.
 

Wanted: nominees for Howes Award
Nominees are now being sought for the Jonathan B.
Howes Lifetime Achievement Award, which is
intended to recognize a retired faculty member of the
University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill whose
professional contributions throughout his or her career
emulate the life and work of Jonathan Howes. Click here to
access the nomination form.   The award is open to any
faculty member retired from UNC-Chapel Hill whose
service and achievements, both within the University and
beyond in the wider community, have consistently
exceeded the professional expectations for faculty, and has
been recognized by faculty and administrative colleagues
for his or her judgment, ethical values and courage in the
pursuit of worthy goals.
The deadline for submitting nominations is 5 p.m.
Monday, Dec. 16, 2019

Panelists take a deep dive into
challenges facing state health plan
By Donna Falvo
Panelists and audience members discussed problems with high
out-of-pocket costs and fears of losing access to trusted
providers during a campus community forum Aug. 26 on the
status and future of the state health plan.
The proposed changes in the state plan, including the now-
postponed Clear Pricing Project, apparently will not affect
retirees on Medicare with Universal Health Care Advantage
plans. But retirees need to be aware of the issues involved. 
The forum was sponsored the Faculty Council, UNC Employee
Forum and Carolina Black Caucus. Panelists participating in
the forum, which was attended by over 200 with 500 more
watching via live stream, included Dale Folwell, state treasurer;
Matt Brody, UNC vice president for human resources; Shayna
Hill, UNC-CH Employee Forum chair; Matt Ewend, president
of UNC Physicians and chief quality and value officer for UNC
Health Care System; Aaron McKethan, assistant professor of
population health sciences in the Duke University School of
Medicine and senior policy fellow at the Duke-Margolis Center
for Health Policy; and Donna Falvo, president of the Retired
Faculty Association.
The forum grew out of concerns about problems facing the
current State Health Plan and the long-term changes that may
be needed for it to be more affordable and sustainable, as well
concerns that changes as originally proposed in the Clear
Pricing Project, which originally was to go into effect this year,
may negatively impact access to affordable health care. Because
of growing concerns about the changes, they were put on hold,
allowing current health care providers to remain in the network
for 2020 while further discussion is taking place.
Folwell said that the State Health Plan will run out of money in
about 2½ years because health care and pharmaceutical costs
are increasing by more than 4 percent while funding in the
budget for increases remains at 4 percent. He emphasized the
need for change in the current State Health Plan because of the
State’s inability to sustain coverage for 720,000 enrollees in the
plan given the rising cost. Panelist and audience members cited
problems with out-of-pocket costs, high dependent premiums
and artificially low individual coverage, all of which impose
financial hardship. Concern about the potential for losing
access to trusted providers and being out of network, as well as
the impact proposed changes might have on rural health care
were expressed, especially if there continues to be an impasse
between major health providers and proposed Clear Pricing
Project. 
Suggested potential solutions involved partnering with big
systems and hospitals in competitive markets with the idea of
commitment to total cost and care redemptions, or a budget
that rewards systems for coming under budget but shares their
loss if they don’t. Other suggestions focused on promoting
cooperation among plan administrators, health providers, local
physicians, hospitals and health care systems as well as
encouraging more effective prevention practices in order to
help lower health care costs. Open enrollment has been delayed
from October to Nov. 2 and will exist for about 18 days, with
what is hoped to be a less complicated process than in the past.
Most agreed that in order to reach an acceptable and workable
solution, all stakeholders must continue to be involved in the
discussion.

Purdue chief to give policy lecture
Mitchell E. Daniels, the current president of Purdue University
and a former governor of Indiana, will present the 11th annual
Thomas Willis Lambeth Distinguished Lecture in Public Policy
on Tuesday, Sept. 24.
His topic: “How much ‘higher’ is higher education?”
The lecture will be at 5 p.m. in Moeser Auditorium of Hill Hall
on the UNC campus; it is free and open to the public.
For further information, contact Professor Richard Andrews at
the UNC department of public policy, (919) 619-4571.
 A note on parking: There is a flat $1 weeknight fee for
many campus parking lots that were free previously,   These
weeknight fees can be paid using the ParkMobile app, the
Parkmobile website, or with a credit or debit card or four
quarters at a designated weeknight pay station.  More
information can be found on the Transportation and Parking
website.
 

In Memoriam
The RFA wants to especially memorialize three University
and RFA leaders who died in the past year.
Dr. Catherine “Cappy” Anne Maley, who died Feb. 1,
was a member of the RFA Executive Committee and a
Professor Emerita of French and romance linguistics.
Among her many accolades was her appointment in 1994
as a foreign member (Chevalier) of the Ordre des Palmes
Académiques in recognition of her work in French
linguistics and her service to French-American cultural
relations. A champion of gender equality, Catherine was
very passionate about the advancement of women. Click
here for a fuller celebration of her life.
Dr. Dorothy “Dottie” Caye Holland, who died on
April 14, was Cary C. Boshamer Professor of
Anthropology, and president of the Society for
Psychological Anthropology. She was noted to be a scholar
and mentor, a social justice activist and a humanitarian, as
well as an active member of the RFA. Read Jim Peacock’s
tribute to his longtime friend.
Dr. Patricia J. “Pat” Pukkila was in the middle of her
term as RFA president when she died on June 20. She
wanted the RFA general meetings to be to be a place
where attendees talked among themselves about the issues
the speaker was outlining and then would join in a
discussion of those issues. As a biology professor, she also
wanted students to do more than just listen to lectures and
take notes; she was the founding director of the UNC
Office of Undergraduate Research. To learn more about
her, start with this link to the biology department’s
tribute.
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